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All individuals involved with handling and observing the cats were trained in the recognition of signs 
of pain or distress, and verified that any animal health concerns are promptly reported to the 
veterinary staff. 

- The site visit team was apprised on the refinements made to the study since its inception which 
included enhanced veterinary oversight and support during surgeries, stricter oversight over fluid and 
anesthetic administration during surgery, and improved overall monitoring. Review of the records 
found that superficial infections of the skin tissue surrounding the head cap have occurred 
sporadically over the past six years and were treated successfully. 

- As was noted in our discussions with the key individuals involved with the study, we strongly support 
the continued provision of environmental enrichment for the cats, including access to a play area and 
frequent interaction with people and other cats. We recommend that a non-laboratory area be 
dedicated for this activity and that it is readily sanitized to include the floors, walls, and any climbing 
and resting structures. 

- Development of laboratory specific standard operating procedures (SOP) is recommended for the 
cleaning, sanitization, and sterilization of all equipment used for head cap care. These performance 
standards should be developed in consultation with the veterinary staff, applied to all surgical tools, 
sterilizing chemicals, feeding tubes, head hardware, restraints, probes, and other devices, and 
reviewed and approved by the Animal Care and Use Committee (ACUC). 

- In addition to controlling environmental contaminants, attention should be given to reduce or 
eliminate any pathogen transmission between animals, especially if infection is present. Adequate 
infection control must be exercised including animal quarantine, use of personal protective 
equipment, and management of fomites. In addition to directly addressing any adverse clinical 
presentation, a root cause analysis of recurring events, such as infections, should be conducted by the 
veterinary staff and appropriate preventive action taken. 

- We encourage the PI and veterinary staff to remain current with ongoing advances in the care and 
maintenance of head caps and related hardware and to communicate with other experts in this field to 
remain abreast of best practices. 

- We were infonned that the protocol was being rewritten and resubmitted for ACUC review. As 
discussed, use of the cat as the only acceptable model should be addressed, animal numbers should 
be clearly justified, the procedures performed on each animal should be clearly outlined, humane 
endpoints should be specific, and although variable ranges (drug dosage, duration of trials) can be 
proposed to allow flexibility, the specific procedures described should not be ambiguous or 
imprecise. The ACUC is to balance the potential adverse eftects on an individual animal against the 
potential scientific value to be obtained and make this a primary consideration in the review process. 
The PI is strongly encouraged to advise the NIH program officer should any unexpected or unusual 
events occur during the course of the study. 
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